PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 25, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 25, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti [Arrived 8:00 p.m.]
Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

New Director of Inspectional Services – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to announce that he has appointed Paul McAuliffe as the Director of Inspectional Services for the Town of Plymouth.  Pending expiration of the Board of Selectmen’s fifteen day veto period, he said, Mr. McAuliffe will start on Monday, April 21, 2008.   Mr. Sylvia noted that Mr. McAuliffe is the current Building Commissioner for the Town of Hanover, a position he has held since 2005.   Prior to his position in Hanover, he added, Mr. McAuliffe served as a local building inspector for the Town of Hull from 2004 to 2005 and as the Director of Housing Programs from 1995 to 1998 and from 2000 to 2004.

Mr. Sylvia went on to report that, before serving in municipal government, Mr. McAuliffe served in various capacities in the private sector including project manager, construction supervisor and housing rehabilitation manager.  He holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Journalism from Boston University, Mr. Sylvia said, and is a certified building commissioner and licensed construction supervisor with the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

Mr. Sylvia provided some detail on the search and selection for a new Director of Inspectional Services, noting that Mr. McAuliffe participated with a number of other candidates in an extensive interview process including panel interviews, case study, a written exercise, interaction with divisional staff, and a thorough reference and background check.  The interview panel, Mr. Sylvia said, included Vice Chairman Loewenberg, Fire Chief Ed Bradley, and Zoning Board of Appeals chair, Peter Connor.  Mr. Sylvia acknowledged and thanked building inspector Paul Vecchi for his service as Acting Director of Inspectional Services during the search process.  

Mr. Sylvia invited Paul McAuliffe to address the Board.  Mr. McAuliffe thanked the Board for the opportunity to serve as the Director of Inspectional Services.  He noted that he is a native of Kingston, giving him strong ties to the Town of Plymouth.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg made a motion to waive the 15-day veto period.  The motion was not seconded.  Selectman Tavares noted that he would not second the motion as the Board has not waived 15-day veto periods of late, and he felt that the Board should remain consistent in its approach.

Chairman Quintal welcomed Mr. McAuliffe and wished him well in his new position with the Town.
Draft of 1,000 Acres Town Meeting Article – Mr. Sylvia made note that he provided the Board with a draft of a Town Meeting article authorizing the Board of Selectmen to convey by sale or lease portions of land referred to as the “1,000 Acres” for a movie studio and associated and accessory uses.   The Town Manager’s Office, he said, will be distributing this draft to other boards and committees for their comment in anticipation of a June 9, 2008 Special Town Meeting.  In addition, Mr. Sylvia added, the Town Manager’s Office is in the process of soliciting legal services to assist with negotiations pertaining to any future sale or lease.   Mr. Sylvia noted his anticipation that a draft zoning article will be forwarded to the Planning Board and Board of Selectmen shortly, which will allow a movie studio and associated uses on the 1,000 Acres.  

Licenses

Seasonal Liquor Renewals

· Pinewood Lodge, Inc. d/b/a Pinewood Lodge, 190 Pinewood Lodge, Albert Saunders (Manager), requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with their Seasonal Liquor License renewal:

· Common Victualler’s License

· Comprehensive Entertainment Licenses, Groups I, II, III, IV

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Seasonal Liquor License, Common Victualler’s License, and Comprehensive Entertainment License (Groups I, II, III, IV) for Pinewood Lodge, Inc. d/b/a Pinewood Lodge.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
· Sandy Pond Golf, Inc. d/b/a Atlantic Country Club, 450 Little Sandy Pond Road, Paul Whiting (Manager), requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with their Seasonal Liquor License renewal:

(Sandy Pond Golf, Inc., continued)

· Common Victualler’s License

· Comprehensive Entertainment, Groups I, II, III

· Early Sunday Opening

· Sunday Entertainment (live entertainment, dancing)

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Seasonal Liquor License, Common Victualler’s License, Comprehensive Entertainment License (Groups I, II, III), Early Sunday Opening License, and Sunday Entertainment License for Sandy Pond Golf, Inc. d/b/a Atlantic Country Club.  
Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Double C, Inc., d/b/a Campy’s, 531 Federal Furnace Road, Craig Carreau (Manager), requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with their Seasonal Liquor License renewal:

· Comprehensive Entertainment, Groups I, II, III

· Sunday Entertainment (TV, dancing, live entertainment)

· Early Sunday Opening

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Seasonal Liquor License, Comprehensive Entertainment License (Groups I, II, III), Early Sunday Opening License, and Sunday Entertainment License for Double C, Inc., d/b/a Campy’s.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Camp Bournedale Inc., 110 Valley Road, Darrin Fabrizio (Manager), requested renewal of the following licenses in conjunction with their Seasonal Liquor License renewal:
· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment, Groups II and III

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Seasonal Liquor License, Common Victualler’s License, and Comprehensive Entertainment License (Groups II, III) for Camp Bournedale Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

· The Sanctuary of Plymouth, 47 Court Street, Michelle Fleming, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for April 5, 2008 from 8:00 p.m. to 1:00 a.m. for a benefit dance to be held at the yoga studio.   Liquor liability insurance will be in place and a professional bartender will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for The Sanctuary of Plymouth.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Sunday Entertainment

· The Friends of the Plymouth Pound, Inc., 12 Colony Beach Boulevard, requested a Sunday Entertainment License for Sunday, May 25th, 2008 from 1:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. for a fundraising carnival to be held at the Armstrong Skating Arena.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved a Sunday Entertainment License for The Friends of the Plymouth Pound, Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License: Group 3 – Live Music (singer and acoustic guitar).
Selectman Tavares asked the license applicant, Linda Ducrot, to address the Board and explain what measures she would take to ensure that the music would not be a nuisance to her neighbors.
Ms. Ducrot explained that, generally, during the evenings on which they have dinner guests, they play recorded music.  She has polled her neighbors, she said, to see if they are bothered by the music (especially during the summer months), and she has received no complaints.  Ms. Ducrot noted that she checks in with her neighbors frequently, and they have been very supportive of Our House Services / Chez Ducrot.  The reason why she applied for this permit, she explained, is for special occasions where they might have a singer with an acoustic guitar perform during dinner.  There are no plans to have live music on a regular basis, Ms. Ducrot insisted, the music will not be amplified, and the windows will remain closed during performances.  

Selectman Tavares noted that he would support issuing a one-day license for Our House Services / Chez Ducrot.  If there is no adverse reaction from the neighbors, he said, the Board could then consider offering a full-year license.  


Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi noted that the Town does not offer a one-day Comprehensive Entertainment license.  Selectman Tavares insisted that the Board could choose to issue the license on a one-day basis.


On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board issued a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Group 3 – Live Music) for a temporary, one-day basis to Chez Ducrot, with the understanding that (a) the music will not be amplified and (b) the Ducrots would be eligible to return before the Board for a full-year license, if there are no complaints from neighbors.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Cable Television Issuing Authority Report – The Board approved and signed the Cable Television Issuing Authority Report (“IAR”) prepared for Verizon, in response to their application to provide cable services in the Town of Plymouth.
Plymouth Housing Authority / Cherry Hill II – The Board will authorize the Chairman to sign the Community Preservation Act Grant Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and the Plymouth Housing Authority regarding the Cherry Hill II Housing Development.  The agreement has been reviewed by Town Counsel and was approved by the commissioners of the Plymouth Housing Authority. 

Public Comment
Ken Buechs of Precinct 7 addressed the Board regarding its consideration of Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) at the Town’s transfer stations.  Mr. Buechs expressed concern for the expense of PAYT to Plymouth’s seniors and noted his support for Selectman Machado’s suggestion that the gates / exit be relocated at the South Street transfer station.  Mr. Buechs acknowledged the impending increases to the Town’s solid waste tipping fee in 2014 and the capping of the South Street facility, but contended that the Town has time to improve its recycling program and consider designing a state-of-the-art ‘green’ facility beforehand.
Ann Marie Flanagan addressed the Board regarding PAYT and offered her suggestion that the Town purchase scales to fairly assess the amount of trash residents are disposing.  Ms. Flanagan said that she did her own research and identified a truck-size scale for $50,000.   Bourne, she said, has a weight-based system, a landfill, and a flat-fee structure for dumping oversized items.  Ms. Flanagan said that she has spoken with many people who are not happy about the PAYT proposal, and she suggested that Town Meeting ask for funds raised through parking ticket revenue to purchase scales. 
Mr. Sylvia thanked Ms. Flanagan for her efforts to offer helpful suggestions, but clarified that any monies generated by the parking plan (meters and fines) must flow back through the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation and be used for projects consistent with the mission of the PGDC.  

Ms. Flanagan pointed to the state’s GIC insurance plan, which the Town could join for reduced health insurance rates.  This could result in a savings of millions of dollars, she speculated, that the Town could use elsewhere.

Mr. Sylvia responded that, as part of the Governor’s Municipal Partnership Act, Massachusetts cities and towns have the opportunity to join in on purchasing health insurance with the state (the “GIC”).  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that his staff, along with the School Department, Finance & Advisory Committee, and Town health insurance consultant, has conducted a considerable amount of research on the benefits and challenges of joining the GIC, and it has been determined that the Town can still save money without pursuing the GIC.  Through programmatic changes, innovative insurance products, and wellness incentive programs, he explained, the Town has saved amounts comparable to what it would save as part of the GIC, without the requirements and confinements of joining onto a state purchasing plan.   Mr. Sylvia added that he would be happy to meet with Ms. Flanagan to answer more specific questions.
Ms. Flanagan noted her agreement with Selectman Machado that the Town take the time to implement the PAYT program more thoroughly.

Airport Master Plan

Tom Maher, Manager of Plymouth’s Municipal Airport, provided the Board with a presentation on the Airport Master Plan.  Mr. Maher acknowledged the members of Plymouth’s Airport Commission who were in the audience: Walter Morrison (President), William Burke (Vice President), and Paul Worcester.  
Mr. Maher explained that the Commission initiated the task of updating the Airport Master Plan two years ago, but grant opportunities have stalled the process.  This marks the 4th plan the Commission has worked upon, Mr. Maher said, with the last plan completed nearly 16 years ago.   While the Master Plan is near completion but not finalized, he added, there is a great opportunity to elicit feedback from the Town and community that the Commission can ultimately try to work into the finalized document.
Mr. Maher explained that the mission of the Airport Commission and staff is to provide a safe, secure, and efficient municipal airport.  The purpose of the Master Plan, he said, is to ensure that the airport can operate in a manner that is consistent with federal regulations and be environmentally compatible with the community.  The Master Plan allows federal, state, and local governments to prioritize airport projects for grants and funding, he added.
The airport’s activity has changed over time, Mr. Maher noted, reflecting a decline in recreational use over the past 20 years (consistent with the rest of the nation) due to rising fuel costs.  The nature of the airport’s business is very healthy, however, he said, despite this decline, as an increase in corporate aviation has offset the decline in recreational use.  Mr. Maher wished to emphasize that the airport will not change to accommodate massive corporate planes, as the Commission has taken the position to maintain Plymouth’s airport at its current class, Category B2, rather than change to the larger-class Category C2.  Considering Plymouth’s demographics, environment, the location of other nearby airports, and the current market, Mr. Maher explained, the upgrade from B2 to C2 is unjustified, and, thus, the neighbors of the airport should be assured that the thickness of the runway pavement will not be altered for larger aircraft.   
Mr. Maher noted that the major concern within the Master Plan will be in reference to noise, and the Commission will be looking at creative ways to make things better.  He reviewed an aerial photograph of the airport and pointed out where the densest areas of residential homes are located.  The longest runway the airport runs east to west, he said, and, thus, this is where most of the noise happens.  The Commission is looking at ways to spread the noise more fairly, and there has been some discussion about extending the north-south runway, so that planes would take off over less populated areas and minimize noise to the neighboring residential areas.  

Mr. Maher noted that several meetings and public hearings will be conducted, and the Commission should have concepts and plans ready within approximately three months.  The Commission expects to complete the draft Master Plan by summer and submit it for review by the Massachusetts Environmental Protection Act (MEPA) and the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) by the fall.  
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Maher if he and the Commission considered the proposed Plymouth Rock Studios complex and how this could potentially bring more traffic through the airport.
Mr. Maher responded that, when the Commission first began looking at updating the Master Plan, the studio proposal was not yet in the picture.  The Commission did look at the proposal for a casino in Middleboro, he said, but anticipated little impact, as most will travel to the casino by car.  The studio is much harder to gauge, he explained, so he and the Master Plan consultant have spoken with airports out west and researched airport activity, to see how the studio might affect the Master Plan.  The restriction of plane size is firm, however, Mr. Maher confirmed, so any additional traffic will need to conform to the airport’s category class.  
Selectman Machado noted that he lives near the flight lanes of the airport and does not see a significant impact from the air traffic.  The airport, he said, is a successfully-run Town enterprise, and he offered his support for any changes the Commission feels are necessary.
Selectman Tavares thanked Mr. Maher and the Commission for addressing the potential impacts of the casino, as the Regional Casino Impact Task Force asked towns to look at this.   The Airport Commission, Selectman Tavares speculated, has traditionally been the least controversial of the Town’s various commissions and boards, because they have worked so well with the neighbors and been such an important part of our economy.  
July 4th Parade and Fireworks Event

Selectman Tavares and Jeffrey Metcalfe addressed the Board from the podium on behalf of July 4 Plymouth, Inc. to provide a status update on the July 4th event and to encourage involvement from the community.   July 4 Plymouth, Mr. Tavares said, is a 501(c)(3) not-for-profit organization that was started back in 1981 to ensure the continuance of the July 4th festivities when the Town could not longer fund the event.

In 1980, Mr. Tavares said, the event cost around $5,000; this year, he said, he anticipates the event to cost $82,000.  Mr. Tavares acknowledged and thanked Atlas Fireworks, with whom the committee works each year, as they are often the anonymous donor who helps to make this event happen for the Town of Plymouth.
[Selectman Malaguti arrived, approximately 8:00 p.m.]
Mr. Tavares outlined some of the expenses that the event entails, like public safety, DPW clean-up, and insurance costs.  The Visitor Services Board (VSB) and the business community contribute most of the funding, he noted, with individuals being the smallest demographic of the donor base, despite the weekly free ads that the former Memorial Press Group has provided for years.  Kingston and Duxbury enjoy Plymouth’s fireworks, Mr. Tavares said, and Plymouth is often left to make the event happen on its own.   
The July 4 Plymouth committee has been small for years, Mr. Tavares explained, but for this particular year, the committee seeks volunteers for the following specific positions: parade chair, treasurer (finance background required), additional fundraisers, 12-20 parade marshals, volunteers-at-large, banner carriers, and volunteers to wear costumes.  KC Graphics, he noted, will graciously continue to donate website services (www.july4plymouth.org). 

If the committee cannot raise the funds necessary to hold the event by May 27th this year, Mr. Tavares cautioned, July 4 Plymouth cannot go forward with holding the event.   There is no game-playing when the committee says it needs the funds, he added, and there is a responsibility to those with whom we have signed contracts; if the event is cancelled at the last minute, we may never get these participants back.
Mr. Metcalfe added that July 4 Plymouth needs only 3 months to ultimately pull the event together.  Prospective volunteers should not be discouraged by assuming this is a year-round commitment, he noted, and he encouraged those who might be interested to contact him with any questions they might have.
Mr. Tavares emphasized that he and Mr. Metcalfe did not intend to add an element of doom and gloom to what is otherwise a fun, family event.  The committee would like to be up front about the significant amount of fundraising that needs to be done, he said, without losing optimism that the goal can be accomplished.  July 4 Plymouth, he said, is urging the entire community to help raise the $82,000 necessary to make July 4th happen once again in America’s Hometown.  Donations, Mr. Tavares noted, can be sent to July 4 Plymouth, Inc., P.O. Box 1776, Plymouth, MA  02360. 
Chairman Quintal acknowledged the uphill battle that July 4 Plymouth will face this year in light of the economy.  He noted that he went before the VSB some time ago to request that a portion of the hotel/motel tax receipts be used toward the promotion of our July 4th and Thanksgiving events, but the VSB said that they don’t see any effect on tourism during these events.   Chairman Quintal suggested that the Board look further at this and make sure that funds are set aside each year.  Additionally, he offered, the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation could have a great opportunity to clean the slate with the public and set aside some of the parking revenue for this event.
Mr. Tavares reiterated that the VSB is often one of the largest contributors to the event.  The PGDC, however, has not yet been approached, he noted.

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Tavares and Mr. Metcalfe for the work they do on behalf of the community to make this event happen.

Discussion on the FY2009 Budget

Mr. Sylvia noted that he would facilitate the discussion on the FY2009 budget, as Finance Director Lynne Barrett was unable to stay for the meeting.   The House & Senate Resolution Aid figures for 2009, he reported, indicate that the Town is receiving an additional $1,833,082 in state education aid.   Based on this new information, Mr. Sylvia said, the Finance Director has recommended some changes to the budget, and the Town has enough notice of these state aid figures to incorporate Ms. Barrett’s recommendations for FY2009.  

Mr. Sylvia outlined the revisions made to the recommended FY2009 budget:

· $800,000 added to the General Fund operating budget, to be split evenly between the schools and the Town

· $400,000 Town portion is to be used to add five (5) additional police officers and to set aside funds in the Salary Reserve Account for potential DPW reclassifications and/or additional support to the DPW Maintenance Division.
· $400,000 schools portion goes directly to the schools’ education budget

· Remaining 1,000,000 is to be distributed to various budget expenditures ($800,000 for 2008 snow & ice deficit; $96,558 for FY2007 year-end deficits; $80,296 toward the 2009 overlay, etc.)  

Mr. Sylvia noted that he and Ms. Barrett are recommending the use of these additional state aid funds so that the taxpayers will not be asked for more money on the recap sheet at the end of the year in December.   The Finance Director has made an additional reduction to the General Fund Operating Budget for Community Debt, Mr. Sylvia went on to explain, specifically recommending the reduction of the short term interest budget by $424,916, because of a reduction in the short-term interest rate used to formulate the Town’s estimates (resulting in a savings of $224, 916).
Mr. Sylvia noted that the General Fund Operating Budget is now recommended at $148,985,535.

Mr. Sylvia reviewed further details from the General Fund Revenue and Expense sheets provided by Ms. Barrett, and solicited questions from the Board.
A brief discussion ensued regarding the use of funds for the DPW Reclassification and the addition of five (5) police officers.  Mr. Sylvia mentioned that the Town may need to make an increase adjustment for Veterans Benefits, and he noted that any further increases to the FY2009 state aid figures will be used towards reducing the tax rate.
Furthermore, Mr. Sylvia said, the Finance Director will make recommendations to the Capital Plan and those critical projects that will be taken up at the Special town meeting in June.  Ultimately, he noted, it is the staff’s goal to move forward with these projects in a methodical and strategic way, and this is the reason why we will not go forward with Article 9 (capital projects) at the Annual Town Meeting in April.   
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to approve the revised FY2009 budget (totaling $148,985,535), as recommended by the Finance Director.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Solid Waste Presentation: Pay-As-You-Throw
Mr. Sylvia opened the discussion on Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) and acknowledged DPW Director Roger Hammond, Environmental Manager David Gould, and Environmental Technician Kerin McCall, who were on hand to provide information and answer questions.  The Chairman, Mr. Sylvia noted, expressed his wish last week that a full board be present to deliberate on the implementation of PAYT.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg explained that she was in Arizona on business during the previous week, and she expressed her regrets that she was not able to attend the meeting.  She did, however, watch a re-broadcast of the meeting and reviewed the latest informational materials, she said, so that DPW staff would not need to repeat their presentation for her.

DPW Director Roger Hammond noted that one of the questions raised during last week’s presentation was in regards to the configuration of the roadway into the South Street transfer station.  Mr. Hammond referenced a letter dated June 17, 2003 from the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) to former DPW Director Leighton Peck regarding South Street.  The letter, he explained, was a response to the DPW’s application to modify the traffic patterns in order to better facilitate recycling efforts at the facility.  DEP’s response was that, given the complexities of the South Street site, any changes to the roadway and configuration of the site would trigger a permit process, Mr. Hammond reported.  The DPW will file for this permit, he said, but it will take time to complete.
Mr. Sylvia explained that staff met with Selectman Machado to discuss his suggestion to reconfigure the entry and exit at South Street.  Mr. Sylvia asked DPW staff to consult with DEP, as they have regulatory say over the site, and as the Town is currently in discussion with them regarding the capping of the site.  DEP defines changes to the site as either “major” or “minor,” Mr. Sylvia said.  Minor changes are presumed to be approved unless DEP has any further questions, he explained; major changes trigger a permit process.  The proposal will be submitted, Mr. Sylvia confirmed, but staff anticipates that DEP will consider the proposal as “major.”  
Selectman Malaguti noted that, when the South Street landfill was capped in the 1970’s, fill was placed over it, then loam, then seed.  It would seem, he speculated, that scraping the loam and putting pavement down would be a better cap to the site. 

Mr. Hammond explained that the DPW’s plans to extend the paved area and move the recycling containers back will only require a layer of asphalt over the ground – no excavation.  With a roadway, he said, the DPW would need to do some excavation, and DEP considers anything requiring excavation to be a “major” change.  Additionally, he noted, anything done to the South Street site will need to be ripped up when capped, and thus the cost of whatever work is proposed should be considered, if it will be destroyed or removed later.  
Mr. Gould confirmed that, from his conversations with DEP, the asphalt needed to create more room for the recycling containers is considered a “minor” modification and presumptively approved.   The area over which the pavement will be extended is compacted well enough to pave over without excavation, he confirmed.  If the DPW attempts to break ground, Mr. Gould noted, he is not confident that DEP will grant its approval.    
Selectman Machado questioned why DEP would consider extending the paved roadway from the recycling containers as a “major” excavation.  Selectman Machado noted that he would not support moving forward with the implementation of PAYT without these improvements, as he is trying to make the process easier for the community, and he asked if representatives from DEP would be willing to provide him with more specific information on their assessment.  

Selectman Tavares mentioned that he had an opportunity to speak to some residents during the past week about their feelings regarding PAYT.  Not one of those he spoke with said they were unwilling to participate in a PAYT program, he noted, but most expressed some discomfort with moving forward so quickly, without having the proper education about recycling.   Selectman Tavares acknowledged the need for Plymouth to recognize that we must recycle more, as we could potentially reach our tonnage limit.  That being said, he expressed his belief that neither the Town’s facilities nor the residents are yet ready for PAYT.   The community, he said, must be behind this program in order for it to work.

Mr. Gould brought the conversation back to Selectman Machado’s suggestions regarding the alteration of the entrance / exit from the South Street transfer station.  Mr. Gould said that he agrees with Selectman Machado’s recommendation, and, thus, he will apply to DEP for approval of those changes.  Ultimately, however, DEP will determine what happens at the site, and as the South Street facility is currently not in compliance with DEP’s regulations (coupled with the impending capping of the site), this makes the Town’s chances of approval less likely.  Once the site is properly capped, Mr. Gould noted, the Town could consider building a state-of-the-art facility there, but this is many years down the road. 

Chairman Quintal noted that he would support going forward with PAYT on July 1, 2008.  The DPW and the Selectmen have looked at this matter for eight years, he said, and have taken no action.  Global warming is now a major concern, Chairman Quintal added, and it is time for the Town, schools, and residents to recycle more.  While the Town’s current facilities are not perfect, he explained, there are measures that can be taken to improve the situation, like the suggested re-configuration of the roadway and the extension of operational hours.  PAYT is a user-based system, much like water usage, he emphasized, not an additional tax.  If necessary, he said, he is willing to look at the progress of PAYT every week to ensure that it is working, but one way or another, the Town must pay for the tonnage we dispose of.
Mr. Hammond confirmed that his department is ready to move quickly, if the Board chooses to implement PAYT on July 1st.  With the direction of the Board, Mr. Hammond said, he and his staff can begin announcing the program through the local press, distributing educational materials, and broadcasting public service announcements.  
Selectman Malaguti expressed his support of moving forward with PAYT.  He advised Mr. Hammond, however, to demand that SEMASS repair and open all five compactors at the South Street facility, to improve traffic flow.  Residents with private haulers do not want to see the burden of the Town’s solid waste budget on their tax bill, he said, as the expense of hauling trash from the transfer station should be borne by those who use it.  

Vice Chairman Loewenberg reported that she went to Hanover to view their facility, which she noted was impressive and about ten times the size of the South Street facility.  She spoke with the foreman, who noted that the facility is not perfect and is sometimes chaotic.  The scale at the site, she clarified, is only used for construction debris, not household trash, as was previously reported.   The Board has talked about PAYT for quite a while, she said, and the Board finally gave the directive to Mr. Hammond to pursue this program.   While our South Street facility is not perfect, she acknowledged, and while litter and illegal dumping are a current and ongoing problem, the need is still there to create an incentive to recycle.  She expressed her belief that moving forward with PAYT and improving the Town’s facilities are not mutually exclusive.  In six months, she speculated, the Board could be having the same conversation, and she suggested that it was time to move forward.
Selectman Machado expressed concern about the availability of the PAYT Town bags, and he asked Mr. Hammond for a list of stores that planned to carry them.

Mr. Hammond reported that, pending approval of PAYT implementation, his staff has contacted all of the major retail outlets throughout town, who have been receptive to stocking the bags. 
Selectman Tavares inquired as to the number of hearings that have been held to involve the public on plans for PAYT, and he expressed concern that the Town has not elicited enough input from the public.

Selectman Malaguti responded that the Board has heard the matter of PAYT at several of their meetings.  Mr. Sylvia added that there were several presentations before the Board regarding PAYT dating back to the former DPW Director, George Crombie, up to the recent survey made available at the transfer stations and on the Town’s website regarding PAYT.
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.
Bill Driscoll of the Town’s Finance & Advisory Committee said that he supports PAYT for the two simple reasons of fairness and fiscal prudence.  PAYT, he said, will reduce the Town’s subsidy, which is ultimately funded by the taxpayer, whether they use the transfer facilities or not.  There are operational issues, he acknowledged, but these can be worked out.  Why, he asked, should one citizen who is doing the right thing subsidize another who is not?

Linda Benezra, chair of the Finance & Advisory Committee, explained that for the past 20 years, she has helped as a recycling volunteer (in the communities in which she has lived).  Communities have often been reluctant to recycle, she said, but once the residents begin to participate, they begin to recognize the economic benefits.  Ms. Benezra suggested that, if the Town put non-criminal dispositions in place to hold litterers accountable, a reduction in litter would likely be seen.  She and other recycling volunteers support PAYT and will likely come forward to help with its implementation.
Ann Marie Flanagan addressed the Board again and claimed that there have not been any public hearings regarding PAYT.  She expressed concerns about South Street and the traffic back-ups and chaos that could ensue from increased recycling in the current set-up.  She suggested that two more years would be plenty of time to improve the implementation plan and get the community involved.

Seeing no further discussion, Selectman Malaguti made motion to move forward with the implementation of Pay-As-You-Throw at the Town’s transfer stations effective July 1, 2008.  The Board voted 3-2-0 in favor, with Selectman Machado and Selectman Tavares casting the opposing votes.  
Chairman Quintal requested that the DPW Director provide the Board with regular reports on recycling, the capping of the South Street facility, and the progress of the PAYT program. 
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Letters

Plymouth Bulletin – Selectman Malaguti referenced a letter from Recycling Committee chair Heidi Mayo in which she asked if the Town could put a bylaw in place to prevent the unsolicited distribution of publications (like the Plymouth Bulletin), as these publications often wind up as litter along our streets.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Town Counsel is looking at options to solve this problem.
New Business

Finding the Nation’s First Cornerstone – Selectman Machado was pleased to announce that he was contacted by Finding the Nation’s First Cornerstone about the significance of how the original Pilgrim colony was laid out.   The historians and archaeologists of this group, he said, are very excited about finding the original marker, and this could bring national attention to the community.  

Markings on Handicapped Space – Selectman Malaguti noted that he received a call from a citizen who received a parking ticket in a handicapped space.  The citizen noted that the space was not clearly delineated, he said, and PGDC parking clerk Arthur Budge concurred on this, when Selectman Malaguti inquired with him.   Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Sylvia to have the DPW’s sign department repaint the space.
Street Lights on Waterfront – Chairman Quintal asked that those street lights that are out at Nelson Street and behind the boat ramp be repaired.

Update on Casino Proposal – Chairman Quintal asked Selectman Tavares for an update on the Middleboro casino proposal.  

Selectman Tavares, the Board’s representative on the Regional Casino Impact Task Force, noted that much went on last week at the State House in the legislature regarding the casino proposal in Middleboro.   The Mashpee Wampanoag Tribe, he noted, will hold their first hearing on environmental issues relating to the project this evening, he reported, as they plan to pursue their venture, with or without state approval.  The Governor, Selectman Tavares explained, wanted to have more control over this project, but the Task Force plans to pursue its same course of protecting the interests of the communities surrounding Middleboro.  The Task Force has done about as much as it can ton this point (it recently met with Senate President Therese Murray), he added, and plans are underway for the Task Force to meet again in roughly a month.
Selectmen’s Meeting in Cedarville – Chairman Quintal announced that the Selectmen will hold a meeting at the Cedarville Fire Station Community Room on April 1, 2008. 
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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